Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
February 2, 2009

Present: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Sherry Ettlich, Paul French, William Hughes, Maggie McClellen, Emily Miller-Francisco, Donna Mills, Doyne Mraz, Michael Naumes, Pete Nordquist,  John Roden, Dan Rubenson, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Steve Thorpe, Jody Waters, Taylor York (student representative)
Absent: Dennis Dunleavy, Mada Morgan, Greg Pleva, Gerry McCain  
Guests: Curt Bacon, Mark Bottorff, John Bowling, Mary Cullinan, Jonathan Eldridge, Christine Florence, David Harris, Jim Klein, Donna Lane, Joan McBee, Dan Morris, Steve Schein, Mark Siders, Paul Steinle, Hart Wilson 
Agenda
1.  Approval of Minutes from January 5, 2009 

Moved by Thorpe, seconded by Nordquist.  All in favor.  Abstaining: Roden, Waters.    

2.  Announcements: None
3.  Comments from President Cullinan:

· Spent last weekend at Portland airport interviewing candidates for president of EOU.

· This week I am going to Salem.  This will be our first visit up there.  Three of the four OUS regional university presidents are going to walk the halls of the Capitol together and meet with legislators.  Western is the only one not going, their rationale being that they are so close that they have a constant presence in Salem anyway.  We want to educate legislators about the importance of the regional universities to their respective parts of the state. This effort will be combined with the upcoming OUS Board meeting.

· I don’t have any more economic information.  We will hear more on February 20th.  It is looking grim.  Most other states are facing similar problems.

· Strategic plan: Executive Council and the Strategic Planning group got together on Friday to create a draft strategic plan for SOU.  This is connected with all other planning efforts currently underway on campus, including branding, enrollment management, facilities planning, etc.  Will soon have something to share with the campus. We are envisioning four “big picture” goals, each with specified areas of focus, which we can begin talking about as a campus.  Will develop a web-based way of accessing feedback.  Trying to keep this a couple of steps behind the MAP process.   

Questions

Thorpe: Will the three regional university presidents visit legislators as a group? 

Cullinan:  Yes, to make a “regionals argument.”
Thorpe: Do the Legislators’ questions tend to be general, or are they specific to each institution? Do they tend to make comparisons among them?

Cullinan: Questions from each legislator are different, since each has different levels of knowledge.  In last session, one member asked if Eastern was a private, religious school.  Some know nothing while others know a lot and have a lot of experience.  We have to go in and make a pitch to their knowledge level.  We will be directing more attention to the folks who know less about us.  In other parts of the state, many don’t know much about the regional institutions.  This is just the first pass.  We will go back in March to focus on SOU.  

Naumes: Chancellor is saying that significant cuts are likely across the state, but the conventional wisdom is that more people think of returning to school in tough economic times.  If we don’t have courses, we can’t meet these students’ needs.

Cullinan:  Yes, we’ve built our enrollment back and we’ll need to meet the new needs of people wanting to re-tool. I have my arguments ready for how important this is.  Across-the-board cuts in state agencies are not advisable, and we will argue that.  All the other state agencies also have their painful stories of what budget cuts will cause them to do, of course. 

Siem:   Do you have a scenario prepared for dealing with cuts?
Cullinan:  The OUS system is handling that.  Focus is on the aggregate numbers of sections to be cut, students not served etc, for all the universities as a whole. This is a more powerful number.  
4.  Comments from Provost Klein:

· Happy to report our head count is 5490, up 5 %, the largest enrollment since 2003/04.  FTE is up 1.7%. 
· We are about a week behind in getting the MAP information out.  We should have it out to campus early next week, followed by open forums and on-line comment opportunities in February. We want to have the final draft by 2nd of March.  
· The promised training session for the Academic Program Review is being organized for the coming month.

· We have created a  new Writing Taskforce, to be chaired by Mada Morgan.  It will inventory existing writing programs/offerings across campus, consider a writing-across-the-curriculum initiative, and look at the possibility of developing an interdisciplinary writing program. The Writing Center has been moved to the library. 
Questions:
McClellan:   How is the Writing Taskforce planning to gather information from each department?
Klein:  This is still being decided.
Nordquist:  Why now?  With the budget crashing, should we be pursuing a new initiative?  Is this urgent?

Rubenson: This is not a new initiative.  SOU has long had an ongoing emphasis on developing clear writing/thinking skills.  This is not focused on developing new programs, but rather to see what progress we have made and how our synergies are working.

Cullinan: NSSE data indicates that this is one of our strengths, but we don’t publicize it effectively. Our students are writing, and writing well. It’s worth finding out how we are doing exactly.

DeHay: Has the membership for the taskforce already been determined?

Klein: We need to value student achievement and progress no matter what the budget.  Six seats are envisioned on the taskforce, covering a range of disciplines.  Mada will probably have ideas of her own about whom she would like on the committee, but if people are interested in participating, I’m sure she will appreciate it. 
6.  AC Report from Terry DeHay

We’ve had two meetings since the Faculty Senate last met.  Discussion topics included:

· Provost Klein gave us an overview of the MAP meeting held on 1/9.  
· Recommendations made for various new committees.  
· Draft of the “Talking Points” document

· Enrollment policy that students do not need professor’s signature to add a class during the first week of school.
· Faculty Senate seat apportionment.  We talked about the need to have an open discussion so all the ideas get out there, but to move ahead to a decision as quickly as possible since election time is drawing close.  The summary sheet that Dan sent out will help with this.
· Need to form a new taskforce to give input on current budget issues.

Cullinan: We need a new committee to look at the big budget picture, both revenue and expenses, and think about how to bring them together appropriately.  Focus would be on high level budget decisions rather specific items.  Still formulating the structure of this group.  It is important to have this committee in place because we will have to make budget decisions quickly.  We are juggling different cuts (retrenchment, those for this biennium, those for the next) at the same time and it will be challenging to decide how to deal with them.  We have a higher level of student now coming into SOU, test scores are higher.  This may affect retention. 

McClellan: There is a sense on campus that the retrenchment is over.  New hires don’t have the consciousness that the process is still actually going on.  

Sagmiller:  Re: higher level of student:  Is this indicated by an increase in high school GPA or SAT scores?
Klein:  Both

DeHay:  Based on anecdotal evidence from several sources.  Perhaps it’s because the quality of our academic programs has recently been foregrounded in marketing in place of our lower rainfall, as Provost Klein noted at the AC meeting.
7.  Student Senate Report from Taylor York
· Had our annual retreat in the middle of January.  Good turnout with lower levels of animosity, more respectful communication patterns.

· We have several campaigns that we want to run this year.  Examples include “Renters Know Your Rights” – hope to work with OSPRIG on this.  Also one focused on residence halls.  Have put together a list of about 15 possible campaigns and will put out as a survey to get student feedback before deciding on which ones.

· Student Fee Committee is meeting right now, other committees will soon be meeting too.  
· Steering board passed a resolution to create a committee composed of student senators and faculty to deal with Student Union. Not from a budget point of view but rather from a day-to-day working view.
· Had first reading of the Higher One resolution.  We have put together a list of our concerns, pros, cons, etc.  Hope to take an official stand and publicize it. 

Bustamante:  What is your official stand?
York:  We felt sorry for the Higher One representative who attended the meeting. The feedback he received was not very positive.

Information Items
8.  Marketing and Branding Information from Christine Florence

Florence:  (Passed around the latest version (see below) of the positioning statement.) This is based on extensive research and discussion (including changes after feedback at the campus meetings last week).  Have had several hundred people, including faculty, staff, students, and alumni, engaged in these discussions.  The SOU “message” is now narrowed it down to three attributes that really do separate SOU from other universities.  The branding statement now reads as follows:


At Southern Oregon University:


1) students participate in connected learning experiences,


2) Intellectual creativity and original thinking are nurtured and celebrated; and


3) The outdoor and cultural opportunities in and around Southern Oregon are integral to the 
educational experience.
What’s next?  We will start now on a similar process to determine where we should direct our money and energy to get the biggest return on investment.  What do we need from outside expertise and what can we do ourselves?  Biggest return on investment would be updating our website to be a more effective marketing tool.  That is how most people get to know us for the first time; students are looking on the web for us.  We cannot do this in-house and will need to work with an outside firm, though Greg is developing some concepts for this. Goal is to capture the look and feel of SOU, test it with the campus and future students, and then roll it into all advertising, website etc.  This will put flesh and clothes on the bones of what we have in the brand.
DeHay:  What is the difference between intellectual creativity and original thinking?
Florence:  Small nuances. This document is for our internal use.  If you have ideas for ways to flesh it out more, send them to me.  Thanks to everyone for taking active parts in the branding process. 

Rubenson:  If anyone has ideas on how to wordsmith this, send them to Christine. 

Nordquist:  Points #1 and #3 were previously reversed in at the branding session I attended.
Florence:  Connected learning is where we are headed.  SOU’s location is a more obvious thing,  so we don’t need that up front as much.  But the order doesn’t actually matter.  These are three equal pillars that will provide a marketing framework.
Siem:  The shorter the better.  Couldn’t intellectual creativity and original thinking be condensed?
McClellan:  Are we branding what we are now, or what we are trying to be in the future?
Florence: Both

McClellan: The cultural aspects support points #1 and #2 more than outdoor opportunities do.  At the session I attended, recognition of cultural stuff kept coming up.
Florence:  The brand is rooted in the truth, but aspirations give room to grow.  Need to leverage, but not let cultural aspects overshadow everything.   
Discussion Items
9.  Curriculum Committee and Graduate Council 

Rubenson:  All five items have been approved by both groups, and are now being passed on to Faculty Senate for discussion today, decision next meeting.

a)  Post-Baccalaureate Certificate in Management of Aging Services  
Ettlich: How does this connect with the new undergraduate concentration in the major?
Bowling: After we launched that as a concentration area, I realized quickly that we were missing the target market of two types of students: people already working in the aging services area who want to advance, and working professionals who want to transition into the aging services management field. Both groups have Bachelors degrees but are struggling right now.  They are good hearted and want to work in this field, but they lack the business skills they need.

Rubenson:  Do required courses have prerequisites?  This might be difficult if post-bac students are the target.

Bowling:  Prereqs are needed for the financial management core course only.  Students can jump right into the rest.
Rubenson:  Re: faculty resources: you have financial help for two years to offer this concentration.  If help is not continued, do we have to hire new faculty?
Dave Harris:  The intent is to turn this into an online program so it would sustain itself.  Bowling will be with us for 2 years, and they we are hoping the program will be self-sustaining after that.

Sagmiller: What strategies are you thinking of to lure in more diverse students?
Bowling: We are partnering with feeder schools that serve inner city students.  

Naumes:  Have you talked to other departments about the fact that some of their courses (included in program requirements) are not on-line?  Psychology ones are not.
Harris:  Only the core courses will be offered on-line.

Naumes:  We have a waiting list for enrollment in the psychology courses included.

Bowling:  I spoke with Mary Russell-Miller and she felt it was workable.  Also: Jennifer McVay-Dyche will assist departments to develop their courses into on-line ones.  We are envisioning a self-sustaining model to meet costs through revenue generated.  

Naumes:  Will revenue be shared with Psychology?

Harris: Yes.
Thorpe:  How many students are you envisioning?
Harris: Up to 60.
b)  Bachelor of Applied Science in Management
Siders:  Curriculum Committee approved all of these new degrees at our last meeting. Joan McBee is here as the expert on this one.

Ettlich:  Tell me in a nutshell: how this is different from what we have now?
McBee: This would allow more tech credits to be transferred in.  RCC students would especially benefit.  Students get discouraged because they transfer in with so many credits that we don’t accept.  Many of these students have earned an average of 215 credits by the time they graduate.  Right now, when students transfer in with an AAS, I ask the Business Department Chair to wave the minor requirement for their Business major.  This new degree is just formalizing that practice.  The practicum is a little bit different as well; more personalized.  

Klein:  Basically when you are in a tech field and you want to move up into management, it requires a bachelors degree.  This would allow students to get that.  In these fields, specialist training is valued.  

Ettlich:  What are the rules now regarding in-coming transfer credits?
McBee:  Currently limited to only 24, but this will allow them to transfer in from 47-61 credits.

They are not having to do any less gen ed. course work.  Here is a handout comparing our proposal with requirements in other places, plus a letter of support from Dan Thorndike.

Sagmiller:  Does this require any changes in our articulation agreements?
McBee:  No, it just expands opportunities for students graduating with an AAS from 365 programs in Oregon.
Thorpe:  Do other OUS institutions do this?

McBee:  No, only in Nursing.

Klein:  Study done by Lumina Institute showed that 34 million adults fit into the category of folks who have a lower degree and would like to move up.  Last institution I was at went from 0-200 students in this kind of program in two years.  

Ettlich:  Are the credits accepted voc tech or college credits?

McBee: Voc tech.  

Ettlich:  Then it is a policy change re: accepting more voc/tech credits.
Rubenson:  This AA in Applied Science has a focus in business management, but could this be done in other majors too?
Klein:  Yes.
Thorpe:  Are these terminal degrees or do these students tend togo on to seek Masters?
Harris:  At my previous school, we found that many students made the transition to the MBA program just fine.

Thorpe:  Some masters programs may not accept students due to the word applied in the name.

Harris:  The collaboration was exceptional between technical and non-technical sides. There was an incredible synergy.

Nordquist:  Appreciate the work and creative thinking that went into this from the Business Department.  We have already three existing degrees in Business and now we are looking to increase this by 1/3 in adding this new degree.  Something bothers me and I can see what it is in the pyramid diagram.  The BS pyramid is made up of four layers, but in the BAS there are only three.  It looks like the tech credits are replacing electives and the minor.  These are the credits that a student chooses and takes from anywhere in the university.  They are the most valuable because the student actually gains breadth through them. 
McBee:  We are already doing this now when we waive the minor requirement for these students   These students graduate with well over 180 credits anyway.  They don’t have time for electives.  They have already taken them at the community college.  

DeHay:  Their in-transferring credits are likely to be voc tech rather than liberal arts.
Harris:  Students are given increased choices by this proposal.  We need to be flexible to students with a tech background.

DeHay:  This also has to do with the branding discussion. Does the addition of this voc tech-focused degree add or detract from what we are doing?  I also have a question about library stuff.  Page 4, section L (Resources) of the proposal says that the business program library resources are sufficient to meet the needs of this new degree, but the letter from the library says the opposite.  $4500 in print material and $10,000 in electronic materials are required annually.  This is a contradiction.  In the proposal budget, zero is budgeted for print resources.
McBee:  These are primarily Medford classes and will be an on-line program mainly, so the focus will be on electronic resources.  

Harris:  The Library Dean supports all these programs.  I think if you get an update from Connie, it would show that Library agrees that resources are adequate to support this program.  Self-support will provide any required funding.
DeHay:  My concern is with the accuracy of the proposal.  Same with the Aging Services Management proposal too.  Information doesn’t correspond, and needs to be cleaned up before the proposal goes forward.  Not clear if this is an accident or intentionally misleading.
Rubenson:  Good suggestion: clean up the language.

Sagmiller:  What are the liberal arts outcomes the graduates of this program would not have if they came from community colleges?  Liberal arts are a main emphasis at SOU.  I would hope that this would be part of a continued conversation about what all our graduates should have.
Siem:  We do need bodies in the classroom to generate tuition.  Students are looking to get marketable skills, not necessarily a liberal arts education, and we can expect to have more pressure from students needing a technical focus.  We will need to guard our mission and try to remember to keep our programs aligned with it.  It’s going to be a hard thing to deal with.

Rubenson:  That presents an opportunity for an interesting conversation.  I want to defer that conversation for now, though.
Ettlich:  The proposal doesn’t say this explicitly, but this program seems to be a sort of 2 + 2 with community colleges.  The students would have an AAS already?
McBee:  For the most part,  but some students might not have the AAS actually completed.  Some students could have 90 units but not have completed the degree.  Some just want to transfer without getting the AAS. 
Ettlich:  My concern is regarding the change in how we deal with tech credits. I am also hearing some of the same concerns that I heard when I was proposing the three year accelerated baccalaureate degree.  Would feel better if students came with a particular minimum of credits.  Is there a way to tighten it up?  I would prefer not to substitute courses here for voc tech credits.  Better to close doors beforehand, not after. 

Sagmiller:  What does it mean to be in partnership with RCC?  More fluidity?  Perhaps we should have more fluidity between SOU and RCC.
Rubenson:  Based on your experience with similar programs, would most of the students be coming right from community college to here, or are they coming from the workforce?
Klein:  Mainly the latter, in my experience.  They have skills but need the credential..  

McBee:  Since I started in 1997, students have been coming to me saying, “I want to move up in my job but I keep coming up against a wall without a degree.”
Harris: In Oklahoma, 80% had work experience.

Naumes:  Are RCC advisors suggesting for students not to take a lot of 100-200 level classes, since these don’t help when they come here.

McBee: Now that we are in the same building in Medford, it is easier for students to get good advising information.  No one ever told them that AAS is not a transfer degree, so our increased collaboration with the Business program will help a lot.  We have 2 full time advisors at RCC, who talked with 60 potential transfers in 2 months.

Curt Bacon: Students come in with enough credits already so that, if Business waives the minor, they need no more electives.  Just trying to formalize a process that already exists.
c)  Certificate in Sustainability Leadership: Undergraduate and Post Baccalaureate versions 
Roden: How much was this coordinated with the ES program?
Schein:  We’ve had many meetings with many of those professors.  Strategy is that business students will take more environmental classes to be more well rounded.  This certificate can be done with existing classes.

Ettlich:  Is it likely that students who completed the undergraduate certificate would then go on to take the graduate one?
Schein:  Probably not.  Fair amount of overlap.  Green business programs are a separate audience from that of undergraduate students.  Some courses are 400/500 splits.
Rubenson:  There is a sustainability track in ES.  Would their students do this certificate?
Schein:  No.  Majority of students doing this certificate will be business students, though the appeal of sustainability is very broad across the disciplines.  But I doubt anyone would take the ES major and the certificate.  A lot is changing in career paths now, so this remains to be seen in the future.  Sustainability is such an interdisciplinary field.

Nordquist:  We have a Computer Information track in CS and many students take the E-commerce certificate as well.

Naumes:  Students get just one certificate, as either graduate or undergraduate?  (Yes)

Also, there is a Psychology class (Eco-psychology) on this list that hasn’t been offered in years.  
A short discussion ensued about the meaning of liberal arts and how this relates to business degrees, plus the value formally suspending courses no longer being taught. General consensus was that we need better communication between departments about what is being offered.

Ettlich:  Appears that both certificates are about repackaging existing courses.

Schein:  Yes, about combining and not reinventing the wheel.

Nordquist:  Is this certificate unique in having separate requirements for graduate and undergraduate?
Rubenson:  All certificates can be taken as Post baccalaureate.  Students can come back after they receive their Bachelors degree; its just called a certificate.

Hart Wilson:  These two certificates were originally written as one proposal.  The Provost Council made us split them apart.
d)  International Business Certificate:
DeHay:  Confusing what the requirements are for foreign language.  What does 4 credit hours mean?
Donna Lane:  If coming into university from high school with 2 years of foreign language, the student would place into the appropriate class.  Incoming students now need to have two years of high school foreign language.
DeHay:  If they place into 101, then that is all they have to take?  This is OK?
Lane:  Yes. Fully-developed language skill is not a part of the certificate.  We just want to make managers globally aware. 
Curt Bacon: (Passed out a handout comparing proposed SOU requirements with others around the nation.)  We are trying to prepare business students for the global business environment.  It’s not really a language program.  About half the programs we found didn’t require language at all.  We decided our students should have some additional language skills.  They can go overseas or take one additional course in a language.  

Morris: UO has a similar program.  My greater concern is that 75% of students who take two years of foreign language in high school place into 101.  Students who don’t take a foreign language in high school are granted conditional admission and have to take 101-102.  The proposed requirement is weak.  Students would have an international designation on their transcript but would actually do less than what someone with no high school language has to do.  Almost an embarrassment to send it up-state.  

Ettlich:  What does the International Studies major require?
Morris: One year of language at the 300 level
Harris:  One business in which I worked had an intensive language program as part of job training, and I know many international businesses have this as well.  I am very comfortable with this requirement.  Here, we are trying to generate student interest in international business
DeHay:  What are global units?  

Donna Lane:  A separate metric, not hard credit transfer. 

DeHay:  Once global unit =  four of our credits.  But if someone studied abroad, they would only get two global units towards this program?
Rubenson:  Global units seem to be geared to giving students cross-cultural experience outside the US, but students can also meet this requirement by taking courses with an international focus.  Students might not get the cultural awareness from a course that would set them up well for the international business world.  
Harris:  SOU is providing great avenues of access to global conferences, including one we have here.
Thorpe:  Dan, are you saying that the courses are not as strong as travel?  That you’d like them to have personal experience, not a cognitive/intellectual experience?
Rubenson:  The classes are not getting them out into the cultural world.
Donna Lane:  Cannot meet this requirement just through elective classes.  Would have to have something in areas #1-3 as well.

Thorpe:  Is the list of elective courses exclusive?

Lane:  No- foreign language topics courses or other relevant courses can be included as well.
French:  What is the defense for so little foreign language?

Thorpe:  It’s a certificate, not a major.

Morris:  Only 25% of the schools we looked at require a language component for their International degrees.  We need to encourage our students to get language skills.  The opportunities to do this are not there as readily once they graduate.  What is the effectiveness of the degree when business students with international interests are being targeted, but language is not required?  The LEAP report recommended language competency for all students.  Another issue is that having students take one 101-level language course is not the best use of university resources. 
Lane:  We wouldn’t be opposed to taking the language component out of the certificate.  We felt it was an important piece but we don’t want to cause an issue with resources.

DeHay:  Dan was not suggesting to take the language requirement out, was he?

Morris: I am uncomfortable with the low-level language component.

Naumes:  Still confused about global units.  An overseas exchange counts?

Lane:  Can meet this requirement in four different ways. 
Waters: The one language class requirement would seem to really burden the language department.  Also, does low language ability fulfill the MBA feeder role?
Lane:  We hope they will place higher.  But even if not, this requirement would give them a little more exposure than they would have had in high school.
Ettlich:  Ought to be nothing or at least a year.  During the first course, students are so caught up in language technicalities that they have little sense of cultural aspects. Not fluent at the end of even two years. 
Steinle: I am in favor of the language component as it is.  Having run an international company and worked overseas, I don’t believe that you have to learn a foreign language to be in the business world.  A one course requirement at least lets you know how hard it is to learn another language.
10.  Senate Seat apportionment 
Out of time!  This topic will be moved to next meeting’s agenda.
Action Items
11.  Posthumous Degree Policy proposal 
 Naumes moved to approve the proposal.  Waters seconded.

Vote:  All in favor.  None opposed, none abstaining.
Meeting adjourned at 5:56 p.m.
